TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

January 22, 2013

I. CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:33 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue. Town Council President Trocki led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
II. ROLL CALL
Town Council Members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President

Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe

Eugene B. Mihaly

Blake A. Dickinson

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Eugene Mihaly to move III.  NEW BUSINESS Agenda Items A) Town Facilities: review and discussion 1) Golf Course building conditions and options and 2) Mackerel Cove Review to the next item of business to be addressed after Open Forum. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

III.
OPEN FORUM
Please note that, under scheduled requests to address, if the topic of the address is available to be put on the agenda, the Council may discuss the issue. 
A) Scheduled to Address. None.
B) Non-scheduled to Address.
Don Richardson of Davis Street asked if the Town had plans to stop erosion in front of the Bay Voyage Hotel by his home and presented pictures to the Town Council. Public Works Director Gray stated during capital budget discussions a project will be reviewed.  The erosion was reviewed with FEMA officials. Mr. Richardson referenced erosion of 5’ to 18’ and riprap used by the bridge toll plaza to prevent erosion. 

V.     NEW BUSINESS 
A) Town Facilities: review and discussion

1) Golf Course building conditions and options: Presentation by Town Buildings and Facilities Committee. Vice President Meagher referenced the town facilities spread sheet (work in process) and the Buildings and Facilities Committee Report. The Committee and its Chair were congratulated on a job well done. Chair Duncan Pendlebury stated the report is a place to start and should continue as an on-going document, with Committee members continuing to serve and react to mandates from the Council. 

Building Condition Report - Golf Course Clubhouse - September 2011. Mr. Pendlebury stated the study resulted from the original Building and Facility Review. The structure   deficiencies were reviewed by Structural Engineer Peter W. Grafe of C. A. Pretzer Associates, Inc. Existing conditions, concerns for structural deficiencies and safety concerns were reviewed. As a result, the April 2012 Jamestown Golf Course Building Replacement Strategies Report was produced by the Committee. A PowerPoint presentation reviewed Town needs, pros and cons, illustrations and options as follows: 
· Zero option - building demolished; leaseholder required to provide clubhouse as part of lease requirements. Replacement cost: $0
· Option 1 – remove existing building and build new one in southwest corner of land available for improvements (170 parking spaces). Replacement cost: $1,450,000
· Option 2 – building along Conanicus Avenue with driveway and drop off port cochere (170 parking spaces). Replacement cost: $1,400,000 
· Option 3 – Multi-purpose building, with existing clubhouse operational during construction, with second floor with breakout rooms (165 parking spaces). Replacement cost: $1,400,000
· Option 4 – two buildings opposite each other (200 parking spaces). Replacement cost: Clubhouse shell $300,000; Community building $1,100,000; Site work $70,000

· Option 5 – similar footprint to existing building (200 parking spaces). Replacement cost: $1,400,000. 

The Buildings and Facilities Committee recommendation is to demolish and replace the building, as structural deficiencies are substantial. Future programs could benefit from an updated facility. It is recommended the building be replaced using the same square footage with a second story option that does not impact current operations and parking. Discussion ensued of restrictions, parking spaces, conflicts with public functions and golfers, and a second story for future needs. The facility has served the Town well. 
Town Council comments/questions.

President Trocki inquired why a banquet facility with catering kitchen was not proposed. Mr. Pendlebury stated the Committee wasn’t comfortable recommending a banquet facility, even if leased, based on 2012 economic conditions. Further expansion is a Council decision.  

Councilor Mihaly inquired about banquet/conference facility costs. Mr. Pendlebury stated current building costs are approximately $200/sq. ft. The Committee envisioned a large meeting center on the first floor with breakout rooms on the second floor. An overall assessment of recreational needs is under discussion, including revenue potential. Discussion ensued of current building square footage, storage facilities on the ground floor, clubhouse on the first floor, potential second floor instead of a roof for additional square footage and facilities, and storage space needs.  

Discussion ensued of current conditions, electrical hazards, code deficiencies, dangers, potential injuries, Town liability, legal obligations, town staff opinions, and next steps. The current golf course lease expires December 31, 2016. A full business analysis for investment return, programming needs, municipal services, and public/private partnering to provide programs was reviewed. The proposed recreation analysis was referenced; needs assessment and architectural services were reviewed. Town Administrator Keiser agreed the building should be replaced. 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to commit to replacing the building and begin the process of developing next steps. 

Discussion. The report reveals the building is not habitable, does not serve the needs of the lessee, is not safe, and must be replaced. Temporary facility needs and options were reviewed. Design, tear down, and rebuild is estimated as a three-year process. Town staff will develop impact recommendations for short-term, mid- term, and long-term alternatives. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Mr. Keiser noted the report from Town staff will be completed by the third Monday in February. Mr. Pendlebury and the Buildings and Facilities Committee were thanked.  
Public comments. 

Bill Munger of Cole Street stated as an abutting property owner he supports the actions of this evening, the needs assessment, and Council direction. 

Jerry Scott of Walcott Avenue commented the report is 18 months old and asked when notification is made that such reports are available. He was informed the report was announced and discussed when it was completed. Mr. Scott thought it was a great report and asked that taxpayer dollars be taken into consideration when decisions are made.     
The Buildings and Facilities Committee’s next charge should be the Recreation Center, including space planning, expansion and improvement. The interactive map process was referenced and discussed. 
2) Mackerel Cove Review: FEMA, Conservation Commission. Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki referenced the Mackerel Cove site visit with representatives of the Conservation Commission, former Councilor Winsor, Public Works Director Gray, and State Geologist John Boothroyd to review erosion, conditions, and management at Mackerel Cove. A PowerPoint presentation included recommendations from the State Geologist:

· Allow a natural buffer to form where beach is narrowest (would require reducing or reconfiguring parking at either end)

· Provide access for stormwater runoff and over-wash to pass from the roadway back to the beach at lowest elevations to benefit buffer fo9rmation and reduce road erosion

· Establish a consistent plan for sand placement when the roadway is cleared after storms to support long term hopes for buffer reformation (consider incorporating seaweed raked during beach season)

The report included a Shoreline change map for 1939 to 2003 (CRMC) and pre- and post-Storm Sandy photographs (courtesy of Colette Baker). Erosion control (1/2 foot per year) and aesthetic features are major concerns. The Conservation Commission reviewed options to minimize erosion for Council consideration, with reconfiguring of parking and elimination of six parking spaces (currently 80 parking spaces) the most controversial. Lengthy discussion ensued of shifting sand, dunes, buffers, re-vegetation, long-term goals, access, aesthetics, character, runoff, possible pollution and plantings. It is estimated 20,000 plantings are required (approximately $9,000 cost) to re-establish the dune, and it must be determined whether there is enough available sand, due to loss from the storm. Discussion of dune reconstruction and runoff ensued. FEMA reimbursement is uncertain, but accepted projects are funded 75% FEMA and 25% Town. All remediation must be approved by RICRMC. Lengthy discussion continued of damage by Storm Sandy, remediation, and alternatives to plantings.

Conservation Commission Recommendations for Mackerel Cove Beach Management for Town Council consideration:
1. Consider reducing or reconfiguring parking at either end of the beach to allow a natural buffer to reform in places where the beach is narrowest (Suggest eliminating 6 parking spaces at east end and up to 8 parallel spaces at west end).
2. Provide access for stormwater runoff and over-wash to pass from the roadway back to the beach at lowest elevations to benefit buffer formation and reduce road erosion (Beavertail Road work by State DOT should address this concern at west end; suggest leaving unobstructed opening in dunes at far east end). 

3. Allow buffers to re-vegetate naturally, or replant with native dune grass (Primarily aesthetic and financial consideration).
4. Seek a more aesthetically palatable alternative to delimit beach parking.

5. Remove storm debris and other foreign materials from the Sheffield Cove side of Beavertail Road (Undertaken in large part by State DOT already). 
6. Establish a consistent plan for sand placement when the roadway is cleared after storms to support long-term hopes for buffer reformation. Consider incorporating seaweed raked during beach season into such a plan (Requires input/discussion with Public Works Department and Recreation Department). Begin discussing the need for a long-term plan for Mackerel Cove Beach, given predictions for sea level rise and increased storm damage in the future (CRMC Shoreline Change SAMP may offer an avenue for long-term planning. 
Discussion continued.

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to adopt the recommendations made by the Conservation Commission for Mackerel Cove Beach. 

Discussion. Planting materials, sand and parking issues discussion continued. Public comment was invited.  

Don Richardson of Davis Street commented this is a State highway and asked what the State’s obligation is to repair it. Public Works Director Gray noted the State repairs what is in their scope of State property, including the road. The Beach is Jamestown’s property, and this is a narrow space to work in (causeway). It is the State’s contention this will keep happening.     

Clifford Kurz of Right Lane commented the isthmus is moving, and why fight it, as it will only be wiped out. A higher road might alleviate the problem otherwise the Town will have to keep replacing it. The Council commented the road and beach issues are separate, and the State repairs the road. Mr. Keiser noted the cost for road repair is large and cost to continue to restore the dunes pales to cost of a causeway. 

Frank Meyer of Southwest Avenue commented we are living in a dream world if you think a bunch of plants will stop the ocean. The synergy is on the east side of the bay, and there is nothing we can do; it will keep happening; it is not worth losing parking spaces for Jamestown residents who wish to park there; live with it; you can’t stop the ocean.  
Peter Fay of Swinburne Street stated there is nothing that can be done to stop the ocean, and he was amazed to see grass remaining after the storm. The pathway to Sheffield cove drained into the cove and is now a 4 ft. gully, and could be added to the action plan.  Mr. Fay referenced low lying roads and barrier beaches; identified erosion, runoff areas and gullies; noted potential projects for FEMA and RIDOT identification; special areas noted by CRMC for research; and conditions over the next 50 years and long-range plans.  
Frank Sullivan of Whale Rock Road commented he is isolated by these storms. He commended Public Works Director Gray, the Highway Department and the Police Department who did an excellent job in reacting to Storm Sandy and the aftermath. He referenced the success at Salty Brine Beach at Sand Hill Cove where huge boulders were used to create a barrier for a harbor of refuge. He commented parking revenues and safety need to be addressed.  

Elizabeth Delude Dix of East Shore Road commented on parking addressed by Mr. Sullivan. She feels an overview of all parking issues needs review with a comprehensive solution across the board. 
Vice President Meagher commented on parking revenues from stickers, parking on Town roads for beach patrons, and addressing parking fees for street parking and what is feasible. It is estimated resident beach parking stickers realize $22,000 in income and non-residents $13,000. Discussion ensued of parking issues for all areas, drop-offs, and options and how to address. Town Administrator Keiser noted stickers for parking on State roads needs to be explored, as well as alternatives to barrels, removal of roping, and use of the parking monitor and fines. Discussion continued.  

An amendment to the motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Eugene Mihaly to separate the planting issue for the dunes from the parking issue and vote as two motions in order to move this forward. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to not remove any parking spaces at this time.  

Discussion. This means to put it back the way it was for parking. FEMA is paying for repairs. There may not be enough material for plantings, there is no guarantee it will not wash out again, and there is no reason to remove six spots and replace with plantings. The goal is to re-establish a buffer. Confusion was expressed and that it is unclear what is happening. Lengthy discussion ensued. Further explanation ensued by Conservation Chair Carol Trocki and Public Works Director Mike Gray. Re-vegetation, laneway, buffer, runoff, added stone and riprap to Beavertail Road redirecting water were referenced and discussed.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Blake Dickinson and Thomas Tighe vote in the affirmative. Kristine Trocki, Mary Meagher and Eugene Mihaly vote in the negative. Motion fails by a majority vote in the negative.  

Discussion ensued of clarification of this issue, short-term fix, extending the life of the beac, and revisiting the issue if necessary. Solicitor Ruggiero suggested another motion was in order.
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to install plantings as per Conservation Commission recommendation at the eastern end of the beach, eliminating some parking spaces as deemed necessary up to a maximum of six (6), and move the sand as much as possible, but not to the detriment of the  other dunes. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
A recess was called at 9:44 p.m. The meeting resumed at 9:52 p.m.

IV.   UNFINISHED BUSINESS
A) Recreation Department Study objectives and process. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the scope of the comprehensive assessment of the Recreation Department Study. The draft RFP summarizes the broad scope review. The consulting firm who performed the EMS study is interested in responding. The qualifications and most comprehensive response will determine the successful bidder, not cost.  
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to adopt the Town Administrator’s memo and the Scope of Services for Request for Proposals - Organization and Management Study of Town Parks and Recreation Department.  
Discussion. Vice President Meagher commented cost effective is important, but a broad range of possibilities is more important than efficiencies. We need to look creatively and be accountable and thorough. Town Administrator Keiser will incorporate Vice President Meagher’s suggested language outlined in her email into the RFP. All programs need to be included in the RFP for an assessment of what we currently do and what we could do as well. The focus should not be on cost effectiveness. Mr. Keiser noted the language can be worded to reflect the goals to meet current and projected offerings as we need an assessment of what we are doing and what we could be doing. Comparable communities should be included as we are an island; language will be adjusted as needed. 
Councilor Tighe referenced his suggested points for the RFP: accountability of how things are done to date; recreation staffing; bookkeeping and management of Fort Getty; quality of service delivered; review of organizational structure, operational practices and policies; staffing levels; equipment and facilities, including the golf course; programs delivered and how, with public input they receive what is needed; employee performances; job descriptions update; past and current practices, including money issues and controls; transparency to the public and staff; confidentiality levels and request for information;  participation in a public forum; and method of service delivery. Mr. Keiser noted his points are included in the RFP and are encompassed and will be addressed. Councilor Tighe would like a review of the lifeguards and whether they should be under another department; should Fort Getty be under a separate department; and organizational alternatives. Vice President Meagher wants the best fit. Mr. Keiser noted Fort Getty options and whether it should be leased out as discussed previously. This is going to be a comprehensive analysis, and we want to do what makes the most sense. Discussion continued of interviews for the responders and informing them they are responsible to the Town Council.  

Solicitor Ruggiero stated if the Council is happy with the discussion of items to be included, town staff can revise the language in the RFP and prepare it for advertising. Councilor Dickinson stated we need to manage the process better, and we should review tools other similar organizations use. We need to get into the 21st century, including different venues for different seasons. Quality control can be delivered through various software packages, which can be plugged into our updated website (proposed). This is very ambitious, and may have a big ticket, and phasing may be a way to proceed. It should still go out to bid to see what comes forward. Common core functions and a reliable consultant can research delivery opportunities and make recommendations to meet the needs of the community. This is a one month to six week process and will not impact the FY 2013-2014 budget. Discussion ensued. The RFP will be sent out with the notations discussed revised into the RFP. The RFP could be advertised next week, with interviews in March. The RFP will be left with Town staff/administration and Solicitor to revise the language and proceed to advertise. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   
B) Town Council Goals – schedule workshop. Additional goals were referenced that should be added to the Goals, which is a working document. Discussion ensued of potential dates for the workshop. It was Council consensus the Goals Workshop will be held at 4:00 p.m. on February 4th, the same date as the regular meeting, with department heads in attendance.  
III. NEW BUSINESS
B) Town Council Agenda items for February 4, 2013. The following items are added to the regular meeting agenda by Council members:
· 8th grade student Jacob Maguire request for school project re: Bike Path 
· Eagle Scout Zachary Neronha  re: project for Council review – new trail at 
Battery Park 
· Old Ferry slip at East Ferry (rehabilitation, included in Goals)

· Permit Parking for Hamilton Avenue

· Fees for Fort Getty Pavilion and beaches

· Council Rules and Procedures
· Shoreby Hill Historic Designation

· Appointments for Library Board of Trustees

· Town Board/Commission/Committee Vacancies

V.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
The Town Council may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) Personnel – Town Administrator and Subsection (2) Collective Bargaining
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Thomas Tighe to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) Personnel – Town Administrator and Subsection (2) Collective Bargaining. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) and Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss personnel and collective bargaining:  President Trocki,  Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 11:39 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 10:21 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. President Trocki announced that no votes were taken in Executive Session.

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Thomas Tighe to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

  VI.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The regular meeting was adjourned at 11:39 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)


Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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